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FUSSELL WADMAN LTD 
SALES and SERVICE - Accident REPAIRS

SELF DRIVE HIRE - MOT TESTING
PEUGEOT EXPRESS FIT for

TYRES - BATTERIES - EXHAUSTS
Free Collection and Delivery

Hopton Industrial Estate, London Rd., Devizes SN10 2EU
tel 01380 731970 - Fax 01380 731971 - email fussell_wadman@dealers.peugeot.co.uk

Vehicles .
Easterton

 ltd

ATA Automotive Technician Accreditation
Master Technician  AT 1803087958

Independent BMW, Mercedes, VW, Audi and Skoda 
Specialists at less than 1/2 dealer prices. 

All Makes Mot’s & Servicing.
Award Winning Knowledge Of Modern Motor Vehicles

Champion Bright Spark 2006 - 2nd
Auto Trade Technician 1999 - Winner

John Kyte, Director
Unit 1 Hillcroft Farm, 
5 Easterton Sands, 
Devizes, Wiltshire, SN10 4PY
Call: 01380 812192  or  01380 816436
www.eastertonvehicles.com

9 St Johns Street, Devizes
Open Tuesday to Saturday
Senior Citizens Discounts

Fully Qualified Stylists using 
the full range of TIGI productsHeads

on
High

Call Sarah on 01380 699288
e-mail: headsonhigh@live.co.uk

“Capture the Moment”
With Local Artistic Photographer

 

Nicki Douglas-Lee

For Events, Pets and Portrait Commissions. 
Group Equine Commissions also available

07808 323987 / 01380 812488
Or visit www.photographybyndl.co.uk 

 THE OLD STITCHING POST                                        
              

West Lavington Clothing 
Repairs & Alterations

Tel: 07891 159892

C·A·N·F·I·E·L·D
DECORATING SERVICES

Professional Decorator
Over 20 Years experience

Internal / External - Free Estimates
Contact Trevor Canfield on

01380 722409 / 07977510227
info@canfielddecorating.co.uk 

Welding - Steelwork
Building Maintenance, 

Guttering, Painting, Decorating
General repairs

42 Garston, Great Cheverell 
(01380 818360) 07940 406195

J. W. Orchard

Andrew Underwood
Chimney Sweep of Melksham

Phone 01225 706447
Mobile 07889 771 505

●Rebuilding Chimney Stacks●
●Repointing Chimneys●
●Fitting Pots and Cowls●

HELIUM FILLED PARTY
BALLOONS FOR ALL

OCCASIONS

EVERY SORT OF CELEBRATION DECORATED:
ALSO SUPPLIERS OF BALLOON IN A BOX

Call Caroline 01380 722579
(mobile 07979692533)

www.partyballonsforall.co.uk

EXTEND
Lynne Rayner MCSP, 

Chartered Physiotherapist and EXTEND teacher. 
01380 812881 email:lynne@movement4you.com

MOVEMENT TO MUSIC EXERCISE CLASSES
New members always welcome, come and have fun

Weekly on Thursdays in the Giles Room
West Lavington Village Hall

Active classes for sixties plus 
10am -11.00am

RICHARD HALE
GENERAL GARDEN MAINTENANCE

GRASS CUTTING
WEED KILLING

HEDGE TRIMMING
FENCE MENDING ETC

Telephone 01380 812225

The Bridge Inn
West Lavington

Excellent homemade, locally sourced, 

British food served 
Tuesday-Saturday 12-2.30, 6.30-9.00, 

Sunday 12 - 2.30
(OPEN ON SUNDAYS EVENINGS AND MONDAYS FROM EASTER)

Delicious a la carte menu: Tuesday – Friday
Set menu also available:  2 courses £13.50, 3 courses £16.00

 01380 813213 
www.the-bridge-inn.co.uk

Black and White Conservation
Architectural Stone Masonry
Heritage Conservation Repairs to stone, 

brickwork, masonry in lime mortar

and traditional materials by qualified stone mason
Toby Robson 01380 818666

07747022362
toby@blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk
www.blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk

42 Rochelle Court, Market
Lavington SN10 4AT

Bouquets, Arrangements, Plants & Fresh Flowers for all 
occasions Along with a Stylish range of home and gift 

ware at fantastic prices.

Tel : 01380 816268

Lavington Health 
& Beauty

Simone Davis Wilmot
IHBC, IIHHT

25 Holmfield
West Lavington

SN10 4HX
07771 611595

Holistic & Beauty Treatments 
including: Pregnancy Massage, 
Baby Massage & Refelxology, 

Gelish Soak Off, Aromatherapy, 
Sports Massage

www.facebook.com/lavingtonbeauty
 www.lavingtonbeauty.co.uk
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Calendar of Services in the Lavingtons, Cheverells & Easterton 
May 2015

Date Market 
Lavington West Lavington Easterton Great Cheverell Little Cheverell

3rd May
5th Sunday of 

Easter

10.30 am 
Benefice 
Worship 
Together

10th May
6th Sunday of 

Easter

11.00 am 
United Service 

8.00 am 
Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)
11.00 am 
Rogation

11.00 am 
United 
Service at St 
Mary’s, ML

11.00 am 
Rogation

17th May
7th Sunday of 

Easter

8.00 am 
Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

9.30 am Half 
Hour/JAM Club
Old School

9.30 am Parish 
Communion

6.00 pm 
Deanery 
Evening 
Prayer

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion

10.00 am 
Welcome to 
Worship

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion 
(BCP)

24th May
Pentecost

9.30 am
Parish 
Communion

9.30 am 
Parish 
Comunion

11.00 am 
Matins (BCP)

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion 
(BCP)

8.00 am Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)

31st May
Trinity Sunday

10.30 am Cluster Communion at Edington Priory.

Regular worship in our sister churches:  
9.00am St Joseph’s Roman Catholic Church, Littleton Panell
10.30am Trinity Church in the Community Hall Market Lavington
11.00am & 6.00pm Ebenezer Baptist Church West Lavington.

VILLAGE CARE 
West Lavington, Littleton Panell & Little Cheverell

TELEPHONE NUMBER IS 816826 Fro
m 

the
 R

ec
tor

y

Rector: Revd Canon James Campbell 
Tel. (01380) 816963
The Rectory,  14 Church Street, 
Market Lavington, 
Devizes, SN10 4DT.
lavingtonrector@gmail.com
Office email churchlavington@gmail.com

Dear Friends,

The result of the General Election on 7 May is more uncertain than any for years.  It is 
likely that 1/3 people won’t vote – many disillusioned with politics.
Just over 20 years ago John Major established the Committee in Standards in Public 
Life following the cash-for-questions affair.  They established ‘The Seven Principles 
of Public Life’ – known as Nolan Principles: selflessness, integrity, objectivity, 
accountability, openness, honesty and leadership.  
All the political parties have in some degree been guilty of falling short of those 
standards – the expenses claims are just a recent example.  In February the Church of 
England Bishops called for a ‘fresh moral vision’, writing of Britain’s ‘almost moribund 
political culture’ in an unprecedented 52 page letter that inevitably had a mixed press.
In a recent book entitled, The Triumph of the Political Class, Peter Oborne claims that 
our politicians are reverting to a situation similar to that which existed in the 18th 
Century when ‘public men sought office as a means of enriching themselves and 
rewarding their relations, clients and dependants’.  I would want to add that there are 
many exceptions to this.
In his analysis Peter Oborne highlights how during the latter part of 18th Century and 
throughout the 19th attitudes in politics changed from those of personal gain to the 
idea of public duty.   He believes that this change was the work of two relatively small 
groups: a group of classical scholars who wished to emulate classical Roman virtue; 
and a group of evangelical Christian reformers including William Wilberforce who were 
guided by a deep desire to see the nation return to the spiritual, social and moral tenets 
of the Bible. 
The 19th Century consensus that the Christian message and moral standards were 
norms for society has been fading increasingly fast for at least two generations, really 
much longer.  There won’t be a Wilberforce in No.10 on the morning of 8 May, but many 
of us believe that the result of leaving the God of the Bible out of private and public life 
will continue to have a detrimental effect on the health of our nation.

James Campbell
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THE NEW PATTERN OF SERVICES
starts across the five parishes at the beginning of May.

Sunday 3 May: ‘Worship Together’ Benefice Parish Communion, 10.30 a.m. at St. 
Mary’s, Market Lavington. Visiting Preacher: John Paton, Christ Chuch, Oxford
Full details of all the services for the other Sundays in May are in the Calendar of 
Services, on Church Noticeboards and available in each Church to take away.	
Sunday 31 May: Cluster Communion Service with Bratton, Edington, Erlestoke & 
Coulson, 
10.30 a.m.  Edington Priory.
Also this month: Annual Devizes Deanery Evening  Service, this year at All Saints’ 
Church, West Lavington, Sunday 17 May at 6.00 p.m..  Preacher - the Rural Dean, 
Jonathan Triffitt, who will shortly be moving to Blandford.
Sunday 7 June: ‘Worship Together’ Benefice Parish Communion, 10.30 a.m. at All 
Saints Church, West Lavington.  Visiting Preacher: Hugh Hoskins, Rector of West 
Lavington & the Cheverells 1990-1997.   

James Campbell
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FRIENDS OF COURTYARD SURGERY.
Are you enthusiastic?  Do you have 
initiative? And do you have a few hours to 
spare every 3 months?
We need some new members to help raise 
funds for the benefit of our patients and 
surgery.
If you would like to join our committee 
please contact:  

reception.courtyard@nhs.net

MEMORIAL SERVICE 
PEGGY HOFFMAN

A service will be held in West Lavington 
Church on Tuesday, 19th May at 2 p.m. to 
celebrate the life of Peggy Hoffman who 
died recently at the remarkable age of 102. 
Her family will be delighted if any of her 
friends or any grateful former patients of 
her husband, Dr Arthur Hoffman, could 
join them for the occasion. 

Annual Coffee Morning
Saturday 9th May 2015

West Lavington Village Hall
10:00am to 12:00noon

Many stalls selling a variety of goods and refreshments
Raffle

All proceeds go to Cancer Research UK

West Lavington Group of Friends
for Cancer Research UK

Patron: Her Majesty The Queen
President: HRH The Duke of Gloucester KG GCVO
President: HRH Princess Alexandra, the Honorable Lady Ogilvy KG GCVO
Registerd Charity Numbers: 1089464, SCO41666 and 1103

GREAT CHEVERELL FRIENDS 
AND NEIGHBOURS CLUB

There will be a Cheese and Wine Evening 
in the Village Hall on Saturday 30th May at 
8.00 p.m. Tickets will cost £5.00 to include 
a free glass of wine.     
These will be on sale from beginning of 
May and can be obtained from Mr M James 
and Mrs W. Wilshin.

EXHIBITION
At The Old Mill Gallery, Worton

June 6th – 21st
Canvas and Prints of images

Local area, Landscape, 
Equine and Events

For more information 
contact 07808 323987

CANCER RESEARCH UK
Stert Country House

CAR BOOT SALE
Saturday 16tth May
Buyers – 8.30 a.m.

MANOR FARM STERT
All Pitches must be pre-

booked and pre-paid
www.devizescruk.org

07467 171939

!! YOUNG DANCERS WANTED !!
If you enjoy dancing why not 
enter our COMPETITION on

SATURDAY 20TH JUNE at the GREAT 
CHEVERELL VILLAGE FETE.

STREET   HIP-HOP  JAZZ  BALLET
Groups or solos.   Professional judges.

Further enquiries....
01380 816927    07785710617

WEST LAVINGTON PARISH
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Wednesday 27th May at 7.30 p.m. In the 
Village Hall
All electors in West Lavington and Littleton 
Panell are invited to come along – meet 
friends and neighbours, meet your parish 
councillors and hear what’s been going on 
in the parish over the last year.
You can find out more about the 
Neighbourhood Plan for housing 
development and hear from many village 
organisations about what they have been 
up to, and how you too can get involved.
And anyone can ask about anything going 
on anywhere in the parish – if we don’t 
know we probably know who does!
You can always find out more about your 
local area from the parish website on

 www.westlavington.info
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PHOTO COMPETITION CHEVERELL FÊTE 2015
Cheverell Camera Club are promoting a photographic competition at the village fête on 
Saturday 20th June. Entry is free and anyone can enter up to three pictures. These can be 
on any subject but must have been taken within the parishes of Little and Great Cheverell 
over the past 18 months. Digital editing is permitted. 
The closing date is Sunday 7th June. There are three age groups: 11 and under, 18 
and under and 19 and over (on the day of the fête). The judges will select winners in 
each category and award prizes; the best twelve pictures will be printed and framed then 
displayed at the fête. 
For full details and official rules email Robin O’Neill at cheverell.photo@btinternet.com

PUT THIS DATE IN YOUR DIARY NOW!
This year’s Village Fete is on SATURDAY 11th JULY!

The West Lavington Church Fete will be on Saturday 11th July from 2 p.m. on the Village 
Playing Field. 
Entrance and parking are completely free and there will be all the regular attractions and 
more, including a Fun Family Dog Show (“the best run in the area!”), Children’s Games, 
Face Painting, Bouncy Castle, Classic Cars, and the fantastic Prize Draw! Plus lots of 
interesting stalls, including the usual bargain buys of Bric a Brac, Bottles, Books, Produce, 
Cakes,and Garden Plants. To keep you refreshed through the afternoon there will be 
homemade teas, ice creams, and a beer tent. Watch out for more Fete news in the June 
issue of News and Views!
WE NEED YOUR HELP! Why not give a little time and join the fantastic Fete team to help 
us organise and run the day? Many hands make light work! If you can help, or if you would 
like to run a stall or attraction at the Fete, please contact Tony Morton on 812107 or Bob 
Giles on 813256.
BAKE OFF FOR THE FETE!
Our team providing teas in the Village Hall for the Fete needs your cakes! If you would like 
to practise your bake off skills and make cakes, large or small, for the day, please contact 
Liz Evans on 813929.
FUN FAMILY DOG SHOW
Why not enter your dog in the Fete Dog Show? Entries cost just £2 and there are eight 
classes: Golden Oldie (over 7 years); Prettiest Bitch; Most Handsome Dog; Best Puppy (up 
to 9 months); Most Obedient and Best Tricks; Waggiest Tail; Best  6 Legs; and Prettiest 
Eyes. The overall winner of the winning dogs from each class will win the Grand Prize of 
Best in Show! There are prizes for each Class to be won, kindly provided by Rangebourne 
Pets of Devizes, who deliver pet foods every Tuesday to West Lavington (you can contact 
Rangebourne on 725294).
Entries for the Dog Show will be taken on the day from 2 p.m.
VILLAGE ACTIVITIES DISPLAY
We hope to run a display of village activities in the Village Hall on the day of the Fete. If you 
run a Club or an activity in West Lavington or Littleton Panell and would like to tell more 
people about it, why not be part of the display, or even consider taking your own stall. 

Contact Bob Giles on 813256 or Tony Morton on 812107.

SATURDAY  
20th JUNE  2015  

GREAT 
CHEVERELL  

Please come and bring your friends for a  really  
enjoyable and fun time 

Produce and donations for 
all stalls and the raffle 

(especially bottles, cakes 
and new gifts) will be       
urgently needed and 
much appreciated.   

 
Please contact the stall 
holders listed or deliver 
them to the Pavilion by 

12:00pm on the day.   
Many thanks ! 

THE  PAVILION, OPPOSITE HOLY TRINITY SCHOOL 
2:00pm  
Wine tombola      John Spear  812075 
Cakes                        Brenda Nock  812086 
Gifts                           Hilary Carr        813465 
                          Anne Christie          813940 
Produce  & 
plants Helen Hall  816983 

Glass, China  
& Bric-a-brac   Wendy Wilshin 813735 

Bottle Stall Louise George  816228 
                                          

Midsummer  
Party @ the Pavilion 

5pm ‘till late    £2 entry  

….great place 
…..great people 

followed by 

Midsummer Party 

@ the Pavilion 

              Live music      BBQ          

      Beer & Cider Festival  
 

            Camping £10 a pitch 
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ONE HUNDRED YEARS AGO
Arthur Lancaster was born in 1890 in Great Cheverell, the son of John Lancaster 
and his wife Maria. John worked as a farm labourer. Maria was a widow when she 
married John Lancaster, so Arthur grew up with five half brothers and sisters who were 
considerably older than he was.
Arthur enlisted in the Rifle Brigade when he was eighteen years of age in 1908. He was 
posted to the 4th battalion of the Rifle Brigade in May 1909, and he served in Cairo 
from 1910 and in Dagshai, India from February 1913. The battalion sailed from Bombay 
India in August 1914, and landed at Devonport on 18th November 1914. They moved to 
Winchester  and ultimately landed at Le Havre on 21st December 1914.
Arthur was promoted to acting corporal in 1913, to corporal in October 1914, and to 
Sergeant on 29th.
At 5.30am on 8 May a violent German artillery bombardment began on the British lines 
causing massive destruction – especially in vulnerable trenches on the forward slopes 
of the Ridge. The subsequent German infantry assault was repelled by the surviving 
British battalions. A second German thrust on the ridge was held but a third assault 
at 10 a.m., forced the remaining defenders to fall back. Tenacious defence, hastily 
improvised counter-attacks and a crucial night advance of 10th Brigade restored a 
precarious situation. 
There were further attacks over the next few days, but the Germans made no significant 
breakthrough. On 13 May, a day of ceaseless rain and shelling, the trenches were a 
quagmire and six days of intense fighting yielded German gains of around 1,000 yards 
of front between Hooge and Mouse Trap Farm but at such high cost in casualties that 
offensive operations were halted. 

It was during this battle that Arthur lost his life on 10th May 1915.

If you have any further information, please contact Lyn Dyson 
01380 8143943 or e-mail: lyndadyson@yahoo.co.uk
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OPERATION CHRISTMAS CHILD BRING & BUY SALE
The Bring & Buy Sale held in aid of Operation Christmas Child Shoe Box Appeal on 
Saturday 18th April raised £170.94. This is a great start to our fund raising for the year 
and, with the donations already coming in, we are very optimistic that this could be one 
of our best years yet. 
Thank you so much to all those who came along on the day to donate, buy and help.
Please continue to look out for empty shoe boxes for us to wrap as we have already 
started filling boxes and last year they were in very short supply. 

If you would like to get involved  this years please contact either Janice Charlton on 
01380 818533 or Sheila Mitchell on 01380 722424.

BECOME AN AMBASSADOR FOR YOUR LOCAL CARERS CHARITY!
Do you live in a place that likes to look after the local community?

Would you like to help make a difference to the lives of unpaid carers?
Carer Support Wiltshire are looking for volunteers to become local carer ambassadors 
to help Carer Support Wiltshire support more people providing unpaid care and support 
to a family member or friend.
Have you noticed that your neighbour is looking after their spouse or partner? Perhaps 
you have seen someone in your local community who is having to provide extra care 
for their son or daughter? It may even be you that is going that extra mile to make sure 
a relative, friend or neighbour is safe.
Our charity provides free support to people all over Wiltshire but our beautiful county 
is so large that we struggle to let everyone know that we exist. That’s where you come 
in – you can help us raise our profile in your local parish.
Here are a few ways you could help:
•	 Contribute a regular article/column to your parish newsletter (like this one!)
•	 Put up promotional posters in your local village hall, shops or noticeboards
•	 Attend a local carers café to help provide social support for carers
•	 Link-up with local village events to tell people more about us.
You can give as little or as much time as you can. We really value our volunteers and 
we offer social events, access to training for your role and reimburse your out of pocket 
expenses.
If you could help us reach more of the carers living in your area, please give Alan Docherty 
at Carer Support Wiltshire a call on 01380 871690, or email info@carersinwiltshire.
co.uk. 
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VE DAY CELEBRATIONS
At The Bridge Inn
Friday 8th May

70 years on, we will be celebrating the 
end of WWII with a 1940s Dinner Dance 

4 courses of 1940s dining followed 
by live music and dancing until late

 
Limited tickets available so 
book as soon as possible! 
Tickets: £30 per person 

Dress code: 1940s!
 
BOOKING ESSENTIAL – 01380 813213

SUMMER SUPPER
In Aid of St Peter’s Church Great Cheverell

on

Thursday 11th June at 7.30 p.m.
at

The Old Rectory, Gt Cheverell SN10 5YA
In a Stunning Starlit Marquee
Brilliant London jazz pianist,

Wine bar, Auction of Promises, Raffle
Tickets £15 from 

Mrs Gunnerud 01380 816044
plus bring some food, 

we’ll tell you what!
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CALLING ALL SINGERS!
Edington Arts is delighted that the international choral 
composer and ‘hero of contemporary choral music’ 
BOB CHILCOTT is coming to Edington Priory Church on 

SATURDAY 20th JUNE to take a day’s workshop on his own St John Passion.  
9.30-5.30, followed by a full run-through public concert 6-7.
Only £20, £18 Edington Angels, £10 students in full-time education or training. You can 
download an application form  from www.edingtonarts.org, or phone Anne on 01380 
831454.  Concert tickets at £10 also bookable through the website, or ring 01380 
871549 or 831256.

DELICIOUS HOME 
COOKED

FROZEN MEALS AT 
SENSIBLE PRICES 

(Prices start from £1.00)
 01380 812284, mobile: 07584 090170

Email: acgrew@gmail.com

Garden Services
General garden maintenance, 

all jobs considered !

Keith Nisbeck
01380 813640
07852 318342
b.nisbeck@btopenworld.comNe
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THE DAUNTSEY LEGACY
In West Lavington we live in the shadow of the Dauntsey family. With Dauntsey’s 
School, Dauntsey Academy Primary School, Dauntsey’s almshouses, and Dauntsey 
House, you can’t avoid them. So who were these people who have left their mark on 
our village?
Well I guess most of us will know about William Dauntsey who endowed us with a free 
grammar school and almshouses in 1543.  But what else do we know about them? 
What were the people like?
Being totally ignorant myself, I decided to learn more, and found there was a fascinating 
and colourful history waiting to be told.
There are tales of murder, treason, incest, suicide, regicide, ghostly apparitions and 
executions, as well as love and romance, wealth and benevolence.
All this is available in my latest book, The Dauntsey Legacy, which is on sale for £10, all 
profits going to West Lavington Youth Club. The book is available from Devizes Books, 
or Amazon.co.uk, or to order from me. I will have a table at the Spring Fayre at the 
village hall on April 11th when you can check it out.
Your continued support for the history projects which help fund the youth club, is 
greatly appreciated. 

Lyn Dyson
01380 813943  e-mail: lyndadyson@yahoo.co.uk. .
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April was a busy month. We supported 
the Village Hall Fayre by taking a table, and 
sold plants and produce. We were delighted 
to make £120. Thank you to all those who 
gave donations to us, and potted up lovely 

plants for us to sell. Others also raided their larders for us to sell Marmalade, jams etc.
On April 13th we were very privileged to be given the use of the O’Flynn’s home where 
we entertained about 25 to tea. The garden was looking wonderful and we had a 
delightful afternoon enjoying the Spring sunshine and eating a large and delicious tea, 
provided by our members.
Our next meeting is on Monday 11th May, when we shall be discussing Fostering and 
Keeping Children Safe. 

Janet Hodges (812467)

Steeple Rocks!        
Following the great success of last November’s musical evening in 
conjunction with Opus One Big Band in St Mary’s Church, Steeple 
Ashton, we would like to announce a further concert on Friday May 
1st in Warminster Civic Centre. This joint event will be in aid of the 
charity Help For Heroes and we hope to see as many local people there as possible. 
Details of how to buy tickets etc will be on our website steeplerockschoir.weebly.com  

Tickets will be £10.
Adrienne Hale

URCHFONT BRANCH
AN ART APPRECIATION DAY SCHOOL

IS BEING HELD AT URCHFONT VILLAGE HALL 
On Saturday 9th May 

10.30 a.m. – 4.30 p.m.

TAKE FIVE
By PAUL CHAPMAN

How do we read pictures and what do great paintings say?
We are delighted to welcome the return of this popular lecturer who will be 

taking us through a selection of five paintings exploring how each one has its 
own story and how that story is told through the medium of paint. If painting 

is the mirror of life then many reflections will be seen in this day school. 
All are welcome

Cost £30 - Bring your own lunch
Enrolments and Enquiries to Rosemary Winckley 
01380 840370 (prwinckley@googlemail.com)
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Real Ales, Beer Garden, Skittle Team, Pool Table, Sky Sports, 
Log Fires, Dog Friendly. Function room for hire.

Opening Times: 11 a.m. - 3 p.m. & 5-11 p.m. - Monday-Thursday
	 12-11 p.m. -  Friday  Saturday, & Sunday	

The Churchill Arms - 01380 812287, mobile 07854707399

CarverySUNDAY

HOMEMADE

THE EDINGTON MUSIC FESTIVAL
DIAMOND JUBILEE

MUSICAL EVENING & SUPPER
(in aid of Village Charities)

BACK BY POPULAR DEMAND – OUR TRADITIONAL 
BUFFET WITH DELECTABLE DESSERTS!

The Musical Evening and Supper celebrating the Festival’s Diamond Jubilee will take 
place at the Parish Field (adjoining the village Churchyard), by kind permission of 
Edington Parish Council, on Wednesday 26 August 2015, 6:30 for 7pm.
Tickets are £22.50 each and may be ordered on, or after, Sunday 21 June from Mr 
WJ Pepler, Chapel Plaister’s Cottage, Chapel Plaister, Box, Wiltshire SN13 8HZ.  Tel:  
01225-811344.  Cheques should be made payable to ‘Edington Priory Church Music 
Evening’ and please enclose a stamped addressed envelope with your application.  
We will endeavour to accommodate requests to sit with friends if this is stated when 
ordering tickets.
Parking:  Please use the Festival Parking – if you require Disabled Parking please 
contact John Pepler (details as above).

WARMINSTER MOBILE LIBRARY
May 12,26 June 9,23

	 Great Cheverell	 Lay-by near school	  9.45-10.00
	 Great Cheverell	 The old school		  10.05-10.20
	 Littleton Panell	 Lay-by in High Street	 10.30-10.45
	 West Lavington	 School			   10.50-12.10

TURNERS OF ERLESTOKE
Repairs, Servicing & MOT Testing for all makes of cars

NEW & USED CAR SALES
Mon Fri:  8:30 - 5:30
Sat:          9:00 - 4:00Tel. 01380 830268

www.turnersgarage.skoda.co.uk

WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL HIRE RATES - 2015
Rates per hour
Day – 8 am-6 pm
Evening 6pm - 12

Weekday (Mon-Fri) Weekend (Sat & Sun) 

Local & Charity Other Local & 
Charity

Other

Hall -  Daytime £5.00 £7.00 £6.00 £9.00

Hall -  Evening £7.00 £9.00 £8.00 £11.00

Giles Meeting Room - Day £4.00 £5.00 £5.00 £6.00

Giles Meeting Room - Eve £5.00 £7.00 £6.00 £8.00

Changing Rooms Per Day (Casual Users) P.O.A. P.O.A.

Use of cooker in the kitchen - £5.00    Use of Stage Lights - £10.00
•	Telephone bookings to Lynne Rayner on 01380 812881.  
•	Email bookings to Lynne@movement4you.com. 
•	Bookings must include event preparation and clear-up time
•	Local rates are for village clubs and societies, registered charities and local private hire only.
•	Minimum charge is for 2 hours.  A non-refundable deposit or booking fee of £10 is required to 

secure a booking.
•	The deposit will be forfeited unless we are able to rebook that date.  
•	Please note - the above rates do not include heating.
•	The Playing Field (including pitches), for which there is no charge, must be booked even if the 

Changing Rooms are not used.

The Domestic Appliance Re-cycling Charity.
Refurbished appliances at affordable prices 

with warranty 
Replacing your washing machine, dryer, fridge or electric cooker? Please 
donate your old machines to us so we can refurbish them for families in need. 
Wiltshire-wide collection and delivery service. 

Call us on (01380) 720200, 
Or visit our showroom at Hopton Park, Devizes

www.refurbiz.org                        Registered Charity Number 1107150
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WEST LAVINGTON YOUTH CLUB
There loads of things to enjoy at West Lavington Youth Club most evenings, and Fridays 
at Market Lavington so make sure that you do not miss out on the fun. Times of opening 
listed below.

Monday		  7 – 9pm      	 Seniors at West Lavington
Tuesday		  6 -7.30pm	 Young Members at West Lavington
Thursday		  6.30 - 8.30pm	 DROP IN seniors at West Lavington
Friday		  7 – 9pm		 Seniors at Market Lavington 

Eric Freeman -  Chairman of The Management Committee West Lavington Youth Club
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WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL
Dog-fouling: Last month I wrote with a request to dog owners to ensure that no dog 
poo (which, of course, includes filled dog poo bags) is left, or placed intentionally, in 
public spaces.  Nevertheless, the situation has not improved and an increase in dog 
fouling has been reported around the playing fields where six highly visible dog waste 
bins are situated. Dog fouling is anti-social and has health risk implications. Please 
be aware that dog mess left or discarded in a place to which the public has access is 
an offence. I do not doubt for a moment that most owners are very careful to dispose 
properly of their dog’s waste, but evidence of contrary conduct will be reported to the 
WC Dog Warden who will be carrying out patrols. 
Parish Council vacancies: Anyone interested in applying for the vacancy that has 
arisen in the role of Parish Councillor or in knowing more about the job, please visit the 
Parish Council website or the Parish Council’s Notice Board, or contact the Clerk. 
In respect of the vacancy which will arise in the role of Clerk to the Council on the 
retirement of the present Clerk at the end of June, an advertisement on the Parish 
Council website provides details of the role and how to apply together with a job 
description and person specification. Please contact the current Clerk if you would like 
an informal discussion about the position.
Grey spaces transformed:  Greener spaces, it is claimed, make for better lives.  Might 
a small community “beautification” project – such as a sprinkle of  flower displays, 
tree planting, some bus shelter artwork and  litter pick-up  = have the potential to 
transform a dull  A360 street-scene, enhance  the look of  road frontages and improve 
village well-being ? An enthusiastic response from West Lavington Parish residents at 
the Spring Fayre has been very encouraging. If  you would like to get involved, have 
ideas to suggest, or could volunteer for some digging etc. please let me know on 01380 
812616. Watch out too for further information.
Neighbours: Good Neighbour Community Organiser, Alex North, visited the Parish 
Council at its last meeting to fill in councillors regarding his work after a year in the job. 
Alex is passionate about what he does. Two luncheon clubs at The Churchill are very 
well attended,  one bringing in residents from West Lavington/Littleton Panell and  the 
other from Erlestoke, where the luncheon club was forced to shut due to the recent 
closure of the pub there. Alex is also keen to set up a book exchange in the Churchill. 
So, if you have any books you’d like to contribute, please mention this to Churchill staff 
or Alex on 07557 922027.

Sandra Gamble, Chairman
You can now follow the Parish Council on Twitter- find us at www.

twitter.com/westlavingtonpc and keep in touch.
If you have ANY QUERIES, PLEASE CONTACT The Clerk to the Parish Council, 

Peter Baxter on 07734 483883 or clerkpc@sky.com
 Parish Website www.westlavington.info
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A MESSAGE FROM RICHARD GAMBLE 
Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons & Erlestoke Division

How is your memory? If, like me, you are getting on a bit, you may find that it’s easier 
to remember some events from your early life than it is to remember things from just 
days ago. Those old memories may give you the idea that life was once nicer than it 
is now. 
Somebody recently told me that they thought the world was better 40 years ago. 
Less traffic, better television, polite children, respectable politicians. However, I’m 
not entirely sure they were right about the 70’s. I remember the oil crisis, the three 
day week, strikes culminating in the Winter of Discontent, stagflation, IMF bailout, 
devaluation, the cold war, Carlos the Jackel, Bloody Sunday, punk rock, maxi-skirts. 
Architecture was at its worst and I’m not even sure the weather was better. 
At least in those days I was at ease with the cutting edge of technology. I was among 
the first to buy a Sinclair computer and I soon mastered the electronic game of tennis 
that it offered. I even had a phonecard that worked in cashless telephone boxes. 
Unfortunately, I have since succumbed to another feature of the ageing process, that 
it is now harder to keep up with technology and social trends. I’m old enough to think 
that mobile phones are phones, but mobile. In fact, they are super computers that can 
access almost anything on the internet, can send or receive emails or texts, can take 
photos or movies, can direct you like sat-navs and can have applications (apps) that 
perform miracles. With the My Wiltshire app, for example, you can report things like 
potholes, dog mess, graffiti, litter and street lighting on the go using your smartphone. 
More details are here http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/report.htm . If you are young enough, 
give it a try!
Education is one of those areas where, to some, the old world was particularly sweet. 
However, I have recently had the opportunity to visit many of our schools and, without 
exception, I have been impressed with the teachers and the children that I have met. 
Over 85% of children in Wiltshire are now in schools rated by Ofsted as Good or 
Outstanding, which is well above the national average. All of the schools in this area 
come into one of those categories and the head teachers, the staff and the pupils all 
deserve credit for that achievement despite 
the fact that our funding from government 
per child is about the lowest in the country. 
Of course, the world is not perfect and 
who can tell what lies ahead. But I hope 
one phrase used by my grandfather still 
holds true. When asked how things were 
going, he’d invariably reply “Onwards and 
upwards”.

You may contact me about this or 
any other matter by email to 

richard.gamble@wiltshire.gov.uk or 
by phone on 07762 018209.
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CHEVERELL MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL REPORT
Planning. Decisions received: 15/01690/TCA – 83 High Street – Fell Silver Birch – No 
Objection
Dog Fouling. Thank you to those residents who have taken notice of the report in last 2 
months’ News and Views regarding the issue of leaving filled dog poo bags on site or in 
hedges rather than taking to the nearest waste bin. The situation has improved but has 
not been eliminated. New signs are due to be installed around the village, and the Dog 
Warden will continue to visit the village for spot checks whenever possible.
Village Clean Up Day Saturday 18th April. A big thank you to all who came to help with 
litter picking, gardening and refreshments on the village clean-up day. It was a great 
success and the giving of your free time was much appreciated.
Annual Parish Meeting 23rd April. The Annual Parish meeting was well supported and 
thank you to everyone who sent in or presented a report.
Resignation of Cllr Lynda Wearn. It is with sadness that the council reports the 
resignation of Lynda Wearn both as Chairman and Councillor. Lynda has served on 
this Parish Council for the last ten years, being Chairman for the last eight. The Parish 
Council and villagers of Great Cheverell thank her for her hard work for them over the 
last ten years. We wish her well for the future.
Vacancies for 2 Parish Councillors. Further to the previous resignation of Paul Stevens 
and the resignation of Lynda Wearn, the council now carries two vacancies. If you’re 
interested in joining the council please contact the clerk at the details below.
Don’t forget a full set of minutes of the last year’s Parish Council meetings are available 
on the village website or the most recent signed minutes are always on the two village 
noticeboards. 
Dates for your diary: 
11th May  7.30pm - Cheverell Magna Parish Council meeting, Pavilion, Witchcombe 
Close. 

Parish Council contact details, Mrs Anita Whittle, Clerk to Cheverell 
Magna Council, 18 Southay, Bratton, Westbury, BA13 4RT. Tel 

01380 830765 or email parishcouncil@greatcheverell.org
Don’t forget to take a look at your village website www.greatcheverell.org. 
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Tel. 01380 812270
Mobile 07824 448821

Formerly JLC General Building

Call 07817675801
Office 01380 813406

www.colour-flow.co.uk
colour.flow.decorators@gmail.com

ST BARNABAS C OF E PRIMARY SCHOOL
Although News and Views normally confines its Primary School news to D.A.P.S 
and Holy Trinity School, we are pleased on this occasion to include a tribute to St 
Barnabas after their recent very commendable Ofsted inspection

Triumph at Recent Ofsted Inspection
Strong leadership, and adherence to statutory responsibilities from the Head, governors 
and staff of St Barnabas Primary School, have accelerated the development of their 
school into achieving a ‘good’ grading across all areas during their recent Ofsted 
inspection on 11- 12 March 2015. 
The extremely positive report covering leadership and management, behaviour and 
safety, quality of teaching, achievement of pupils and Early Years includes the following 
comments:
‘The headteacher has set a clear direction for the school and has shown that she 
is ambitious for improvement. She has adopted a firm and resolute approach to 
leadership and set high expectations for the staff. As a result, teachers hold similarly 
high expectations for pupil achievement. Such expectations have had a positive impact 
on improving pupils’ progress and attainment to a good standard.’
The inspector also remarks on the quality of St Barnabas’ children in that:
‘the school’s supportive Christian ethos, and adults’ high expectations, do much 
to promote pupils’ good behaviour. The pupils themselves say that other pupils are 
typically well behaved. Pupils show a real eagerness to learn and in the classroom, 
their attitude to learning is very positive.’
Congratulations to the staff, governors, pupils and wider community on all of their hard 
work and dedication, which has made St Barnabas into such an effective and caring 
village primary school as confirmed by our inspector:
‘The teachers and their assistants are adept at fostering good and trusting working 
relationships with pupils. This, in turn, results in the warm atmosphere for learning in 
all the classrooms, and the calm and supportive ethos in the whole school’
For further information on the Ofsted report or about St Barnabas Primary School, 
contact the head Jill Hibbs or Chair of Governors Bridget Herniman on 01380 813436

PICTURE FRAMING
Cheaper than the Highstreet!

I provide a professional service with
top quality materials.

Visit my Studio in West Lavington
for free advice and quote.

Call Clare on: 01380 818857or 07957870000

Seasoned Hardwood 
Barn Stored Logs and 

Bagged Kindling Available 
throughout the year

Call 01380 827253
Mobile 07885 372385
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NEWS FROM HOLY TRINITY 
C OF E  PRIMARY ACADEMY

Holy Trinity Church of England Primary Academy Midday 
Supervisory Assistant (MDSA)  We are recruiting for an MDSA 
post on a 6 hour a week contract – working each day of the 
week from 11.55 – 1.05. We need someone who knows how to 
make lunch times fun whilst keeping clear boundaries in place 

and setting high expectations for good behaviour. The rate of pay starts at £7.11 per 
hour (Wiltshire Pay Grade B, points 7 – 9). Benefits include a good pension scheme 
and some holiday pay. Please ask at the school office for an application form if you are 
interested in this post.  The offer of the post will be conditional on checks, including the 
DBS checks, being satisfactory. References will be sought. Closing date for applications 
is Friday 1st May. 
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WEST LAVINGTON TWINNING ASSOCIATION
Downton Abbey Roaring Twenties Evening

On Friday May 22nd Lord and Lady Grantham will be hosting the 
annual Downton Abbey party for all those above and below stairs. 
This year the event will be held not at Highclere Castle but at the West 
Lavington Village Hall in the County of Wiltshire.
Festivities will begin at 7 p.m. The celebration meal will be followed 

by the latest 1920s dance crazes including the Charleston. Tickets are priced at £12.50 
and include a four course banquet and a cocktail on arrival. All are welcome. Come as 
your favourite Downton Abbey character or simply as yourselves. You do not have to 
dress up to attend.
Our visit to France draws ever closer (the weekend of June 19 to 22nd ). Make your 
own way there to St Pierre d’Autils, but once there accommodation, meals etc are 
free. It’s not too late to join the Association and take part in the visit. Membership for a 
household is only £15pa (or £12 for seniors).
Membership is open to residents of West Lavington and surrounding villages.
 Contact our Chairman Malcolm Johnson – blocker38@hotmail.com or Michael Page 
818510

Michael Page, Secretary (818510)

Flowers • Weddings & Events • Funerals
Corporate • Flower School • Gifts

Come and visit us at
Ammi flowers LLP

13 Maryport Street Devizes Wiltshire SN10 1AH
p. 01380 722925   f. 01380 739572

www.ammi-flowers.com

Escape to Lyme Regis
Small 2nd floor apartment available to rent

Great for mid week breaks
 & weekend getaways!

Sleeps 1-3, sea views & parking
Contact Jilly Hazleton

Tel 01380812302/07779749314
Email: jillyhazleton@hotmail.com Sc
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LAVINGTON PRE-SCHOOL
We hope you all had a fantastic Easter break.  We finished 

last term with our annual sponsored Trike Ride, the weather 
was perfect and the children worked really hard to complete as 

many laps as possible.  We would like to say thank you to all the 
committee who helped us with the organisation and management 

of the event and to all the generous donations to our Easter raffle 
from Bowood, Finkley Down Farm, Devizes Books, Coral Cove, 

R. Douse and Son, Boomerang, Cholderton Charlie’s and Butterfly 
World.  We hope everyone enjoyed the event as much as we did.
This term, at Lavington Pre-school, we will be investigating ‘Baby Animals and Spring’ 
and we are planning some spring walks to look at how we can use all our senses to feel 
that spring is here.  All our butterflies have now hatched and flown away but we have 
some lovely pictures of them in the classroom for everyone to see.  We will be looking 
at lots of pictures and stories of baby animals this term and we will be drawing our own 
pictures too.  We will also be watching our flower garden grow! 
We were really lucky to take delivery of our play castle for the garden at the end of last 
term; we were able to buy this with the money raised by our hard working fundraising 
committee, so thank you to all of them.  All the children are enjoying playing in the 
castle which features a turret and a slide!

SUMMER FESTIVAL NIGHT:  Please put this date in your diary and book a babysitter!  
The Pre-school committee are busy organising a night to remember on Saturday 13th 
June in Market Lavington Community Hall from 8 p.m.  There will be a live Britpop 
covers band, real ale, cider and cocktails!  Tickets will be available soon from the 
Pre-school, members of the Pre-school committee and Market Lavington Post Office.
TOP TIP:  As part of our monthly entry we have decided to incorporate a top tip to 
help extend your child’s learning and development.  Our Top Tip for this month is 
from Personal, Social and Emotional Development in the EYFS (Early Years Foundation 
Stage Curriculum), Managing feelings and behaviour 40 - 60 months “Provide activities 
that require give and take or sharing for things to be fair”.
2 YEAR OLD FUNDING:  In April 2014 the Government broadened the criteria for 2 
year old funding for up to 15 hours per week and you may now find that you fall into 
the eligibility criteria if you have a child between 24 - 36 months old.  If you think you 
might be eligible, you will need to complete a funding form: http://www.wiltshire.gov.
uk/early-years-better-2gether-funding.pdf
We currently have spaces available at our Outstanding Pre-school, if you would like to 
find out more information about us you can visit our website www.lavingtonpreschool.
org.uk or contact our Manager, Becky Gray, on (01380) 812551 or Email: info@
lavingtonpreschool.org.uk
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Marcus Dancer, whose nursery is situated at Sandleheath, 
Fordingbridge, has been growing clematis for as long as 
he can remember, and maintains that he could suggest 
a clematis suited to every soil and every aspect, with the 
exception of boggy or waterlogged soil, as clematis just 

do not like to have their roots soggy.
At our April meeting Marcus described the different groups of clematis and circulated 
some large photographs of the different varieties as he spoke about them.
The groups were : Evergreen, Winter flowering, Nepalensis, Montana, Large Flowering 
Hybrid, Viticella, Texensis, Tangutika, Herbacious, Alpinas and Macropetalas. For 
each group Marcus recommended particular examples, explaining where they should 
be planted and when they would flower. For example, the Tangutika group have 
very attractive seed heads and love a hot, dry and sunny position, and flower from 
midsummer into autumn. The Alpinas, with their single bells and the Macropetalas with 
double bells can take exposed, elevated sites and are happy in full sun or semi-shade, 
and they flower in spring.
When all the various groups had been described Marcus led us through the different 
pruning procedures. This, he said, was the issue which caused the amateur gardener 
the most problems. It was also the topic which featured in most of the questions from 
the audience.
Pruning group 1 includes the evergreens, winter flowering, alpinas – this group needs 
no pruning except sometimes, a bit of a tidy up after flowering.
Pruning group 2 includes all the large flowered hybrids which have two crops of flowers, 
so February and March is the core pruning time. The technique is to move down the 
stem until you reach a plump bud and then prune off the dead wood above it.
Pruning group 3 is every other variety and these plants are reduced to about 2 feet from 
ground level during February/March. Also it is a very good idea to put a thick mulch of 
garden compost at this time.
To help with identification Marcus offered us the following guidance: If the clematis 
flowers after the second week in June and has small flowers it is in group 3 but if it 
flowers before and it has big flowers then it is group 2.
At the end of the meeting there was much enthusiasm from members to purchase 
wonderful clematis plants that Marcus had brought from his nursery.  
Our next meeting is on 12th May. Mike Burgess will be giving a talk on how to ‘Get the 
best from your veg plot’. Meet at Great Cheverell Village Hall at 7.15 for 7.30 p.m.
On the morning of Saturday 30th May we will be holding the Garden Club Plant Sale in 
Great Cheverell Village Hall.
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Senior Citizens lunch £8.75 (2 courses)
Lunchtime and Evening Meals
Skittle Alley    Function Room

Beer Garden - BBQ - Pétanque
Bed and Breakfast 

Outside Catering - Take-Away available 
www.greendragonlavington.co.uk

Email: sales@greendragonlavington.co.uk

The Green Dragon
High Street, Market Lavington

(813235)
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WORTON AND CHEVERELL F.C.
‘The Badgers’

DATE FOR DIARIES: The Annual Club Fun & Presentation day is 
Saturday 13th June from noon onwards (Details of location to be 
advised).
Whilst the summer tournaments are starting to take shape for the 
various teams in the Club, the league and cup matches continue, 
with the Under 10s playing the Gordon Banks Cup Final against 

Corsham recently.
At Under 7 and 8 levels, the squads had a day out at Swindon Town FC, with a tour of 
the ground followed by an hour and half training session nearby, to then return to the 
stadium to watch Swindon beat Peterborough 1-0 .  Great day out, and many thanks 
for the coaches for organising this eye opener for the younger players. Training now 
takes place Friday evenings at St Barnabas’ with Under 5 from 5.30-6.00, and U7/8 
from 6.00-7.00 p.m.
At Under 11 level, a new Jose Mourinho is required !  For next season we are looking 
for a new manager (when they will be at U12 level).  The team are looking for any 
interested parent or prospective footballer to volunteer. Next season training will be 
Saturday a.m., with matches on Sundays.  If interested please contact Ian Cook on 
07825016411 or email iancook21@yahoo.com.  
(Ed: Many thanks Ian for all your help throughout the last few years in giving the team 
the focus and development they deserved ).

Steve Dagnall (Everton Supporter) 01380-72796

Will Ford - Thatcher
From repairs to complete re-thatch

Traditional Craftsmanship
Long Straw, Combed Wheat Reed

Free Estimates and Advice

Mob: 0777 998 3888
willfordthatching@hotmail.co.uk

ABC AIRPORT SERVICES
Taxi Transfers to all Airports

Ferry Ports
Long Distance Meetings

01380 816648
07738 195805 

garymac2@sky.com  
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BOOKMARK
For a small group, we certainly read a mountain of crime 
books for our March session. Four members chose 
Elizabeth is Missing by Emma Healey. This novel turned 
out to be more a study of dementia, but the subject matter 
was considered well depicted and overall a good read.  Two 
other members opted for The Girl on the Train by Paula Hawkins. This best selling 
psychological thriller was deemed a gripping read; one which kept us guessing and 
comes highly recommended.
Amongst the individual crime choices members enjoyed were, Gone Girl by Gillian Flynn, 
now adapted for a movie starring Rosamund Pike, and The Son by Jo Nesbo, featuring 
a relentless avenging angel. The two novels of local interest were, The Burning, latest 
in the very credible M.R. Hall series of Jenny Cooper the Coroner – set in and around 
the Bristol area, and Sight Unseen by Robert Goddard, a crime placed at Avebury.  Our 
group also enjoyed reading from two of the four ‘Queens of Crime’ during the 1920s 
& 1930s, Gaudy Nights by Dorothy L. Sayers, a Lord Peter Wimsey novel and one of 
Ngiao Marsh’s Inspector Roderick Alleyn of the Metropolitan Police series. We also 
covered A Death in Tuscany by Michele Giutturi, 2nd in the Chief of the Florence Flying 
Squad sequence; I Am Pilgrim by Terry Hayes, an intense international spy thriller with 
an all too real terrorist plot; The Profiler by Chris Taylor &The Mermaids Singing by 
Val McDermid (deemed garish but cleverly written). How’s that for a village hall crime 
session!  And not one ‘butler wot dun it’.
We were pleased to see the recent ITV mini series Arthur & George starring Martin 
Clunes as this was an adaptation of Julian Barnes’s debut novel chosen for our initial 
reading list in 2007. Suite Francaise by Irene Nemirovsky was another of our early book 
selections and is currently being screened in local cinemas – although this adaptation 
is not as highly rated.
We recently read Luncheon of the Boating Party by Susan Vreeland, a novel set in and 
around Renoir’s painting, featuring the birth of impressionism. We were subsequently 
delighted to discover the National Gallery is presenting the UK’s first major exhibition 
devoted to Paul Durand-Ruel, who discovered the Impressionists. Book Club members 
and fellow art lovers can’t wait to experience this event which is scheduled for early 
May.     
Meanwhile, on April 29th we shall be reviewing Catherine Hall’s The Repercussions and 
In the light of Morning by Tim Pears (or Tinned pears as our members now call him).

Hild Marrow
hildward@tiscali.co.uk 

Meetings held 3rd Wednesday of each month at 
West Lavington village hall at 7.15pm.

Why not come and see how our club can help you make the most of your garden.

Next Meeting: 
Wednesday May 20th

Subject: Master class of flower arranging
Guest Speaker: Kathryn Cooper  

 The Blossom Tree Market Lavington
Bring Flowers,Foliage & a Wellie!!

Lavington & District 

Gardening Club

Garlic is a real turn off for Broad Bean Blackfly 

A few cloves planted in rows of Broad Beans will deter blackfly-

the vampire pest of broad bean plants, sucking the sap of the 

succulent new shoots. You won’t smell the garlic unless the 

leaves are crushed but the nasally superior blackfly will get a 

whiff and depart!

Gardening Tip

LAVINGTON AND DISTRICT 
SWIMMING CLUB

 

Location: DAUNTSEY’S SCHOOL
TUESDAY 7.30pm to 8.30pm

SUMMER TERM Starts 14th April 2015 
  Last Swim Tuesday 30th June 2015

Half Term 22nd May- 1st June             
Membership fees £2.50 for Individuals 

£5 for family per swim                            

For further details about joining the Club please 
phone Phil Richardson Membership Secretary Tel: 

01380 813485 or email: philrichardson@supanet.com  
or Margaret Clarke Tel: 01380 818435 email: 

mm.rclarke@btinternet.com Or
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MAY AT TRINITY CHURCH IN THE COMMUNITY HALL
Market Lavington 

3rd May 	 10.30 am Rev Tom MacMeekin
10th May	 11 am United Service at St Mary’s, 
17th May 	 10.30 am Rev Gary Gotham Holy Communion
24th May 	 10.30 am Pentecost Celebration

St.Arbucks Opening Hours  (078 7669 3620)
Monday 1.30 pm – 4.30 pm	 Tuesday 10 am – 4.30 pm
Wednesday 10 am – 4.30 pm	 Thursday  CLOSED
Friday 10 am – 5 pm		  Saturday 9.30 am – 12.30 pm
New stock of greetings cards with scripture texts now on display.
Toasted sandwiches, filled rolls and tasty soup. Hot drinks and ice cream. 
On Friday 1st May St.Arbucks is pleased to welcome “Casual Cuppa”.  
“Casual Cuppa” at St.Arbucks is on the first Friday morning of every month 10 am to 12 
noon. Share memories of days gone by and get to know today’s residents.

Tots on Tuesdays – if you care for a baby, new-born to 18 months, drop into St.Arbucks 
on any Tuesday morning to meet others for a friendly chat and cup of coffee. Also on 
Tuesday mornings advice for new knitters/crochetters.
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JOIN FindMyHeatingOil AND SAVE MONEY
on your supply of domestic heating delivered to your door

An established group  with members in local villages, we can supply to you direct
With the price of oil increasing, we can get you a discount every time!

Interested? 
Call Chris on 818724 or 07940 873095  email chris@findmyheatingoil.co.uk

BENEFICE 200 CLUB
The winner of the £40 first prizes was David Carter, and of the second £20 prize was 
Nicola Coupe.  Both are from Great Cheverell.  The draw was done by Mr & Mrs Slater 
Reynolds of Market Lavington.

Quentin Goggs, Benefice Treasurer

FUNERALS
Our thoughts and prayers are with all 

who have recently been bereaved.

Joyce Eileen RADLEY of Market 
Lavington died on 25th February, aged 
93 years. Her funeral service and burial 
at St Mary’s Church Market Lavington 
took place on 18th March 2015.

Hugh Brian Burton DAVY of West 
Lavington died on 23rd March, aged 84 
years. His funeral and burial at All Saints’ 
Church, West Lavington was held on 
27th March 2015.

BAPTISMS
Elsie Elizabeth SHARPLES was 

baptised at St Peter’s Church, Great 
Cheverell by Rev Ann Cocking on 14th 
March 2015.	
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WEST LAVINGTON YOUTH CLUB
There loads of things to enjoy at West Lavington Youth Club most evenings, and Fridays 
at Market Lavington so make sure that you do not miss out on the fun. Times of opening 
listed below.

Monday		  7 – 9pm      	 Seniors at West Lavington
Tuesday		  6 -7.30pm	 Young Members at West Lavington
Thursday		  6.30 - 8.30pm	 DROP IN seniors at West Lavington
Friday		  7 – 9pm		 Seniors at Market Lavington 

Eric Freeman -  Chairman of The Management Committee West Lavington Youth Club

BLOOD DONING SESSION
At Market Lavington Community Hall on

Thursday, 28th May
Sessions from 1.45-3.45 

p.m. & 4.45-7.00 p.m.
New/returning donors are always 

needed and welcome
Any queries, please contact 

Julia Ford (812365) or
National Helpline (0845 711 711) 

or website www.blood.co.uk 
for further information
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EBENEZER BAPTIST CHURCH 
Faith in Politics 

Comedian Russell Brand is the acknowledged leader of the ‘don’t vote, it only 
encourages them’ brigade. As longsuffering voters begin to tire of election debates, 
poll predictions and wall-to-wall news coverage it’s tempting to think that he might have 
a point. However, politics does matter and the Government we elect on 7th May will 
have power to change our lives for good or ill. It’s not my place to presume to tell you 
how to vote. While the Bible lays down some guidelines on what we should expect from 
the State, it does not give us any neat ‘proof texts’ that will show us where we should 
place our cross on the ballot paper. You will find Christians in all the major parties and 
no single party has a monopoly on truth and justice. 
 
In an increasingly secular age faith-based views are often sidelined in public life. Yet the 
Christian faith has inspired its followers to campaign against slavery and the exploitation 
of the poor. Believers have provided for the needy at home and abroad. Many food banks 
are run by Christian groups. Those who follow Jesus should get involved in politics at a 
local and national level where they may act as salt and light. Faith in the world of politics 
and public life can be a force for good. But without resorting to Russell Brand-inspired 
apathy, our expectations of what politicians can achieve should be tempered by reality. 
We know all too well that grand manifesto promises may be broken as the best laid 
political plans are overtaken by events. Politics is after all, ‘the art of the possible’. 
 
The impossible, that’s God’s speciality. He sent his Son from heaven to die on the Cross 
for our sins and be raised from the dead.  Jesus came that through faith in him we might 
be forgiven and have our lives transformed by his Spirit. No merely human power can 
do that for you, but all things are possible with God. 

Pastor: Guy Davies
www.providence-ebenezer.org.uk

 
Events:

An evening of music and stories with Lt.Col. Stephen Smith
Saturday 16th May at 6.00pm.

Stephen, once a reluctant oboist recruit, rose to become the leading
bandsman in the British Army. Before his retirement Stephen led many
Military Bands on overseas tours and at home. Stephen had the honour 

of marching ahead of the band behind the Queen Mother’s cortège.
Followed by refreshments.  

Coffee Morning, join us for a cuppa and a chat, 1st 
Saturday of the month, 10am-12 noon. 

‘Knit & Chat’ women’s meeting, 4th Monday of the month, from 2.30pm. 

MAGAZINE DATES
PLEASE NOTE  - DATE FOR HANDING IN COPY IS 

ALWAYS THE 20TH 
Copy for JUNE to reach Jim Hodges by MAY 20th

at Cliffe Farm Cottage, 23 Stibb Hill, West Lavington SN10 4LQ
Copy by e-mail should be sent to: hjhodges2011@btinternet.com 

STEPH. HONEYCHURCH
Cakes, Breads, Patisserie

Lunches, Buffets, Freezer Meals
Fine handmade foods for all occasions

Townsend Garden Centre, 
Devizes SN10 2BB

Tel 01980 630573 Mobile 0794 4092484

La Motte
Bed and Breakfast

2 Sunnyside, West Lavington.
Tel 01380 813178

lyndalangley2018@btinternet.com
www.devizesbandb.co.uk

Bed & Breakfast
Brookfields, Duck Street

West Lavington
Tel. 01380 813092

Mobile 07973 385336 
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

Home Boarding for Dogs
Home from Home boarding for your dog(s) 

whilst you holiday/in hospital/moving house.
Your dog will live with us as part of our family.  

Caring animal lovers.
Very large safe garden and lots of country walks.

Licensed by Wiltshire Council.
Fully insured.

Please ring for leaflet.
01380 816919  

e-mail T15SUS@aol.com

 
 

RAY BRUCE CARPETS
OFFERING A SUPPLY AND FIT SERVICE,
CHOOSING IN THE COMFORT OF YOUR 

OWN HOME. 
I HAVE 40 YRS EXPERIENCE.

01380 813869
07813 192557

EXERCISE CLASSES 
In Market Lavington 

Mon	
  6.45-­‐7.45pm	
  Green	
  Dragon	
  
Weds	
  10-­‐11am	
  Green	
  Dragon	
  (FULL)	
  
Weds	
  6.15-­‐7.15pm	
  Community	
  Hall	
  
Friday	
  10-­‐11am	
  The	
  Old	
  School	
  

Claire:	
  01380	
  812483	
  
claire@clairelilley.com	
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Carina Palmer
BVSc MRCVS

Eastcott Farm
Eastcott, Devizes

Wiltshire SN10 4PJ
01380 813202

Opening Hours
Monday & Tuesday 9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Wednesday	     9am - 1pm
Thursday & Friday  9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Saturday 	     9am - 12 noon

Consultations by appointment only
24 hr Emergency Service

North Cornwall
Sleeps 6 / 8, Fully Equipped cottage

Large Garden & Parking
HOLIDAYS & SHORT BREAKS

Tel 01380 813092
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

www.helemillcottage.co.uk

French Polishing, Repairs
Traditional Finishes

Paint Finishes
Site Work (floors, staircases, panelling)

Antique Restoration  
All types of work undertaken

For a friendly, professional service. contact 
Tim Perrett on:

Home 01380 813788; Mobile 07884061264
E-Mail timjperrett@hotmail.com

The Bell Inn
Great Cheverell

Excellent home cooked food in a friendly 
atmosphere.

Full menu served every day
Traditional Roasts on Sundays

Open Log Fire
3 B&B Rooms, 4****

“WEDNESDAY SIZZLE STEAK NIGHT”
BUY ONE GET ONE FREE!

Get two 8oz peppered Rump Steaks cooked the way 
you like it with fries, tomato & onion rings served on 

a hot sizzling platter
FOR ONLY £15.95

Call to book on: 01380 813277

HAVE YOU THOUGHT 
OF STARTING YOUR 

FAMILY TREE?
Lyn Dyson & BeckyWells 

Genealogy Services
Expert help available for all 

family history research.  Affordable fees
1 Dauntsey Court, West Lavington

Tel 01380 813943 
www.dwgenealogyservices.com

DWR SERVICES
All Plumbing work – Bathroom 

Refurbishment etc.
Other general maintenance 

work carried out
01380 813279 or 07855 300935

Serving the local community since 1988

Providing a choice of 
funerals and memorials 
to suit all budgets.

For details of your local 
branch or to arrange a 
home visit please call

01380 723883

Here for you, 
whenever you 

need us,
24 hours a day.

www.johnstuartfunerals.co.uk

01380 729459

STRUGGLING TO GET TO WORK?
If you or someone you know is over 16 and cannot access a job because of transport problems 
then the Wiltshire Wheels to Work scheme may be able to help.
Wiltshire Wheels to Work is a scheme which provides 50cc scooters, rider training and equipment 
on a short-term, not-for-profit basis to local people who would otherwise be unable to access 
work or work-based learning in Wiltshire.

The scheme is run by local communities’ charity Community First. 
For more information about the Wheels to Work scheme please visit www.communityfirst.org.uk/
Wheels-to-work.htm or call (01380) 722475 and ask for Liam Tatton-Bennett or Sheila Martin.

WESTVIEW PLUMBING

Domestic Plumbing - Plastering - Tiling
Bathroom & Kitchen Fitting

FRIENDLY, LOCAL AND EXPERIENCED
Jim Baker 07710 961335

01380 738245

Bridal Hair
Dressing Long Hair

for wedings, balls 
& special occaisions

Great Cheverell
Telephone: 01380 813356

15 - 19 High Street, 
West Lavington

Tel. 01380 816581
Open 7 Days a week from 6:00am to 9:00pm

Wide range of services - Lotto, Paypoint, Fresh Local Fruit and 
Vegetables, Newspapers - and fantastic offers

“Don’t Shiver – We Deliver!”

Seasoned Hard Wood Logs
Loads available

Call James 850312 or 
07970781828

CHRIS FLOWER PLASTERING Ltd
Covering all aspects of plastering,

Specialising in traditional lime mortar application

1 The Clays, 
Market Lavington
Home: 812914 
Mobile: 07736070678

chrisflower@hotmail.co.uk

Technology Help 
and Support 

Tel 07515 360820

•	Home and Small Business IT Advice and Support
•	Networking with secure, reliable storage for 

photos, multimedia and personal data
•	Apple and Windows Specialist 

(25 Years Experience)
•	 iPhone, iPad, Mac/Macbook repairs
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DAY LEWIS PHARMACY
The Country Pharmacy
Market Lavington

Open 9:00 am to 1:00 pm 
& 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm weekdays

Half Day Saturday, Close 12:00 noon

Tel. 01380 813395

DOMESTIC APPLIANCE ENGINEER
WASHING MACHINE/COOKERS/DRIERS

SERVICE & REPAIRS
TEL: 01380 723279

MOBILE: 07970 117023

TONY PARSONSM.EDWARDS BRICKWORK LTD
Extensions, Patios & Garden Walls

13 Riverside Park
Upavon SN9 6DS
01980 630019
MOBILE 07977316193

ROSE & CROWN
Tilshead

Warmest Welcome in Wiltshire
Freshly cooked Food

Available Seven days a week
Including Lunchtimes

And every evening except Sunday evening

01980 621062

Get fit with 
Shape Up  

07880 439394
www.shape-up.me.uk
info@shape-up.me.uk

Feeling lethargic?

Struggling to lose those extra pounds?
Sign up today for one-to-one training sessions and receive 

expert advice and effective results

Adam Freeman
Personal Fitness Trainer

If you want someone local who can discuss 
your ideas, draw your plans and assist with 
Planning & Building Regulations approval.

Drop me an email or give me a call
martin@martin-carroll.co.uk

office: 01380 818337 mobile: 07971 865661

Martin Carroll
Architectural Services

Domestic & Commercial 
Cleaning & Ironing Service

Good, honest and flexible 
cleaning services for Devizes 

and the surrounding area.
Rates start as low as £10/ph

For a quote call 01380 818388 or
email: info@funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

www.funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

D & D COXHEAD
Dairy & Stores

Milk deliveries, mobile shop tours West 
Lavington and Cheverells Daily.

Littleton Panel      Tel. 01380 812314

Lindsey Wylie MInstChP
CHIROPODIST

SURGERY AND HOME VISITS

WEEKDAY, EVENING AND WEEKEND
APPOINTMENTS AVAILABLE

West Lavington  Tel. 01380 818841


